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Approved  
Budget Committee Meeting Minutes 

October 14, 2009 
 
 

Attendees: Chairman Ann Tierno, Carla Penfield, Judith Szot, Kim Byrd, Allyn 
Chivers, Erin Asselin, Selectmen’s Rep. Carleton Robie, School Rep. Melissa 
Madden. 
 
Absent: None 
 
Chairman Ann Tierno called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm. 
 

Guests 
 

• BC applicant, Craig Sandler was scheduled to meet with the Board to 
discuss the possibility of filling the vacancy. However, he was unable to 
attend this evening but is still very interested in the position. 

 
• Superintendent Dr. Littlefield met with the Budget Committee to provide 

information in relation to the upcoming School Budget. He spoke in 
relation to Budget Drivers, which included the Teachers Retirement 
System, High School Tuition, Health Insurance, Teachers Contract, 2 
SPED Placements, Utilities, Curriculum Cycle which is a new reading 
series and Property Insurance on the Moore School. 

 
• Dr. Littlefield spoke of some of the things that they have done in the 

ensuing year to try to cut some costs to become more efficient. He also 
wanted to reassure the BC that their thoughts and opinions are valuable. It 
is a very cooperative effort that takes place among the School Board 
Members, Administration, and most importantly the Voters. He wants to 
make sure that everyone understands that everybody is being listened to. 

 
• He continued with discussion on Cost Savings, which entailed Personnel 

Review, Candia/Auburn Maintenance Partnership, Food Services, 
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Assistant Principal, School Psychologist, Electricity, Telephone Service, 
and Other Candia/Auburn Partnerships. 

 
• The final topic was Other Issues, which included Minds in Motion. Dr. 

Littlefield provided a brochure, which explained how the program works. 
He also discussed the Media Center, providing a 3-Year Program 
Schedule and the Stimulus package. He discussed how stimulus funds will 
affect the schools and how the Governor is using the majority of the 
money that has come to New Hampshire to fund adequacy education 
under the State Standards. 

 
• Dr. Littlefield encouraged the BC to submit any questions they may have 

to Melissa so she can forward them to him prior to the meeting so he can 
have correct information to answer on the spot.   

 
 

Old Business 
 

• Review and approve prior meeting minutes of September 9, 2009. 
 

• Questions answered from the School Board (see attached) from the 
previous meeting were reviewed, and there were no questions submitted 
to the Selectmen to review.  

 
• Review of 2009-2010 Budget Season meeting dates. Some of the 

locations have changed and Ann anticipates there will possibly be 1 more 
change. 

 
• Ann attended the Budget Workshop on September 22nd and felt she 

gained some very valuable information. She will be utilizing some of these 
things for the Budget Hearing. 

 
New Business 

 
• Department Head Budget Presentations, October 28th, and October 29th. 

 
• Discussion among members related to the 2010 Town Budget Proposal. 

Carla Penfield asked 4 questions to some of the Townspeople. 1. Were 
they prepared to see an increase in their taxes? Answer was no. 2. How 
they would like to see a budget, would they accept an increase, level 
funded or less than level funded and the answer was either level funded or 
less than level funded. No one wants to see an increase. 3. What basic 
concerns do they have with the budget and some of the answers where 
for the BC to pay attention to the Fire & Forestry, Police and Welfare 
budgets. No wage increases of any kind and no increase in hours. 4. 
When they go to the polls what number would they vote for? Lower or 
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higher budget and they all said they would vote for the lower and they 
don’t care where the budget comes from (i.e. Selectmen, Budget 
Committee, etc.).  

 
• Lyn spoke regarding the Consumer Price Index. Social Security is not 

getting an increase this year. This has not happened for over 35 years. 
Obviously we are in unusual times. State Employees will not be getting a 
Cost of Living raise. Layoffs are still a strong possibility. She feels it would 
be irresponsible for us to come up with a budget larger than last year.  

 
• Carleton informed the Board when the discussion started with the 

Selectmen on the Town Budget it was at an increase of 9.6% and he was 
able to work with them to reduce it to a 4.5% increase. 

 
• Discussion in relation to the Welfare Department. It was noted that Health 

and Welfare have been split up and two different people are overseeing 
each? Discussion also noted that while the Selectmen were overseeing 
the department the town saw monetary savings.  

 
• Ann will send an e-mail to the Secretary of the Selectmen asking her to 

pass on to the Department Heads to bring with them to the meeting any 
job description or changes in job descriptions that support raises. Any 
permits issued, how many? How many police, fire calls, etc.? Basically, 
anything that supports the reasons for any increase in your departmental 
budget. If contracts exist, how long are they for and when do they get re-
negotiated? 

 
• Carla asked about the contracts for the Police Department. How does the 

Matrix work? The board hopes for an explanation of the matrix during the 
budget hearings.   

 
• Review of School Expense and Revenue Sheets.  

 
• Carla commented about last budget season when the BC recommended a 

$68,000.00 decrease and the negative backlash that this resulted in. 
However, the school budget resulted in a year end balance of $191,637. 
She commended Melissa, the School Board, and Dr. Littlefield on this 
accomplishment.  

 
• Review of Town Expense Sheets. 

 
• Discussion regarding the process of expenditures within each department. 

Do the Selectmen have to approve certain expenses? The Selectmen 
expect each Department to oversee their own expenses and to stay within 
their budget.  
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•  The Budget Committee again strongly urged the Selectmen to find a way 
to cover the $11,000.00 shortage within the Highway Department before 
the end of the year.  

 
• Kim Byrd feels that because 27.82% of the budget remains that the 

Selectmen will have the money to cover the $11,000.00 shortage within 
the Highway Department.  He would be more concerned if there was less 
than 25% of the budget left. 

 
• Allyn and Ann commented that they are still concerned with December 

spending. 
 

• Discussion related to Town Revenue particularly the “wash” items that 
distort the figures. Reduction in vehicle registrations & recyclables 
revenue. 

 
Other 

 
• Discussion related to the Audit Report. 

 
 
Motion to adjourn at 9:24 pm. All were in favor. 
 
Recorded by Mary Phillips 






